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Steinhardt School of Culture, Education, and Human Development





                                                                            Nov. 10, 2020


Dear colleagues,
I write to you, on the advice of counsel, about your letter of Oct. 21, 2020, demanding that Dean Knott order "an expedited review" of my long record of "intimidation tactics, abuses of authority, aggressions and microaggressions, and explicit hate speech," so as to determine whether "disciplinary measures" may be necessary. Since you argue that such brutal conduct nullifies my academic freedom, your letter is essentially a bid to have me fired.

In my own defense, therefore, I write to tell you that your letter is demonstrably untrue in nearly all its factual claims, and misleading in its various insinuations. Your characterization of my "conduct," in the classroom and online, is so starkly, and provably, at variance with reality that I think "pack of lies" would be appropriate, unless the untruths in your letter are not conscious falsehoods but delusions. In any case, I'm writing to refute your letter in detail, and urge you to retract it, for your own sakes as well as mine. 

As I imply above, some few of your factual claims are true, and I will start with them. I do have "a highly visible website," it does note my affiliation with the university (though not as "prominently" as you suggest, since one must click on "About" to notice it), and I have taken various positions there. That's it. All your other factual claims are false. While I have circulated a petition, it does not "accus[e] the department of violating [my] academic freedom," but accuses NYU of doing so; and I am not "conducting an email campaign against the department." Like the petition, all my emails on the subject focus on NYU's violation of my academic freedom, nor do any of them take a stand "against" MCC (or, for that matter, NYU).

I turn now to the episode that started this ordeal, and your distorted version of it:

"Recently on his public blog and social media platforms, Professor Miller attacked a student who publicly objected to his criticism of mask usage in an in-classroom setting [sic], and used his position of authority to intimidate students who choose to wear masks and abide by NYU policy, New York State law, and CDC guidelines." 

First of all, I certainly did not "intimidate students who choose to wear masks," nor, in that class, did I offer "criticism of mask usage." What I did do was encourage the class to read the scientific studies—eight randomized, controlled trials, conducted among health professionals over the last 15 years or so—finding that masks are ineffective against transmission of respiratory viruses. I also urged them to read more recent studies finding otherwise (the sort urged on my students by Dean Knott and Dr. Ciotoli), and offered guidance as to how to judge their soundness. In making that suggestion, I very clearly said that "I am not telling you not to wear masks"—that this was an intellectual exercise: an example of the kind of independent study that one must undertake to test the claims of any propaganda drive. I therefore "intimidate[d]" no one in that class, nor, though my own view of the mask mandates is highly critical (as I have studied it in depth), in class I did not push my view, but urged the students to look into it themselves, and make up their own minds—as I do in all my propaganda classes. 

(Let me add, for your enlightenment, that the "CDC guidelines" that you regard as gospel truth abruptly changed in early April, the CDC, and Dr. Fauci, having, until then, echoed the consensus of the RCT's that I encouraged my students to examine; and that the WHO did likewise, until early June, when they too pivoted dramatically—for a given reason different from the one that Dr. Fauci offered for his turnaround. Such facts are highly relevant to any careful inquiry into this matter—the sort of inquiry I urge my students to attempt, and that your letter casts as heresy. As for your obeisance to "New York State law," let me add also that there is, a s of this writing, no such law, but just a set of guidelines from the governor.)

Moreover, that I "attacked a student who publicly objected to [my] criticism of mask usage" is also wholly false—an absolute inversion of the truth: i.e., that the student attacked me, on Twitter, demanding that NYU fire me. The student didn't say a word throughout the class discussion that so angered her (although I solicit argument in class), nor, clearly, did she bother reading any of those studies, but, after (by her own account) calling NYU's bias hotline to complain, took to Twitter to denounce not just what I had urged in class but several pieces noted on my website, treating them as self-evidently false, and, therefore, further grounds for my dismissal. How, and where, and when, I "attacked" her your letter fails to specify—as it could not, because I never did. 

"Professor Miller went on to repeatedly name and identify the contact information of this student, opening an opportunity for cyberbullying and threatening communication toward the student, which subsequently occurred and continues."

This too is completely false. In my various responses to and observations on that uproar, I never named Ms. Jackson, nor did I ever "identify [her] contact information." It being Twitter, after all, she (obviously) named herself, and (obviously) posted her own contact information; and—it being Twitter—her tweets provoked attacks by others, which had nothing to do with me. (Her tweets also provoked attacks on me, as well as three media hit-pieces, by writers who didn't bother interviewing me.) My petition necessarily includes her tweet demanding that NYU fire me, as any full account of what transpired must do. That's the only time I've named her publicly, though her name did come up in one comment on the controversy, by a member of my list-serve, which I posted on my website, and which does not include her "contact information." That's it. To cast me as the aggressor in this case is as perverse as your accusing me of having attacked MCC, most of whose faculty are now attacking me at least as fiercely as more fiercely as Ms. Jackson did. 

I turn now to your claims about the postings on my website. Nowhere on that site is there a single mention of Sandy Hook, nor have I ever publicly "denied" it. That subject has come up precisely twice in my propaganda classes, once when a student in my undergraduate propaganda class did her report on it, at her request. The single time I brought it up was in my MA propaganda course last year, during (if I remember right) the class discussion following the group of class reports on propaganda, pro and con, over gun control. In relation to the Parkland shooting, I mentioned that there is some troublingly compelling scholarship on Sandy Hook, and recommended it to anyone who might be interested in knowing more about it. My view is that we cannot simply rule out any argument that deviates from the official story, however outlandish it may seem, without first looking into it (unless it's physically impossible, like flat-earth speculation, or the claim that NASA runs a child-sex-slave colony on Mars). My students learn to check their impulse to dismiss alternative views and/or theories just because they sound unlikely on their face (which is to say, just because they'd rather not believe them), and to investigate them before deeming them impossible—a scientific attitude, and one on which a firm grasp of reality depends.

This brings me to the burden of your letter, which veers far beyond the crime of my in-class suggestion that the students read those scientific studies, to the sweeping charge that I'm a hateful, domineering crackpot—an image based on further falsehood, and a gross distortion of my views (as expressed not in the classroom, but online).

Nowhere on my website, or anywhere else, have I engaged in "direct mockery and ridicule of transgender individuals." That charge of transphobia was reviewed already by the OEO, earlier this year, after Nicole reported me for three brief online writings (that another colleague, unidentified, conveyed to her); and I was quickly exculpated (a clearance that you seem to find as heinous as Ms. Jackson found the OEO's failure to act promptly on her grievance). As I told the lawyers who questioned me, my writings on the subject of transgenderism are in no way expressions of some animus against "transgender individuals," but highly critical of transgender ideology, and its troubling real-world consequences: e.g., biological males competing in girls' and women's sports, or forcing admission to women's shelters and women's prisons—trends that I oppose on feminist grounds—and radical medical intervention in the sexual development of children, which I see as an egregious practice, violating informed consent (I'm on the board of the Alliance for Human Research Protection), and subjecting children to hormone therapies with drastic side effects, and even surgery, whose effects are irreversible. I oppose that just as strongly as I do conversion therapy—a position that's not hateful in the least: on the contrary. That transgender ideology has been aggressively promoted all throughout the corporate media, and backed by very powerful institutions, state and corporate (and with some funding by the likes of certain multibillionaires with large investments in Big Pharma), tells us that it's driven not by some elite commitment to "inclusion and diversity," but for other purposes—possibly eugenic purposes among them, as I note in that brief piece that you all find outrageous on its face, and am pursuing in further research on the subject of eugenics nowadays (rebranded, since the Holocaust, as "population reduction").

My own ready acceptance of "transgender individuals" as equals, whose rights and freedoms I unreservedly respect, is clear from my email exchange, last year, with Whitney Pow, when I learned they had decided to join the faculty. I wrote to welcome them, and we had a pleasant back-and-forth, ending with my recommending a book that I thought might be relevant to their research. This alone should make clear to any fair-minded person that I cannot be tagged as "transphobic" (and also makes me sorry that Whitney signed your letter, though I understand why she may have felt obliged).

In any case, whatever you may think of my critique of the transgender ideology—which we in academia should be able to discuss in depth, impartially, without reprisal—it provides no basis whatsoever for your wild insinuations that I'm given, in my classes, to  ""intimidation tactics, abuses of authority, aggressions and microaggressions, and explicit hate speech," that I've somehow advocated "for an unsafe learning environment," and carried out "attacks on students and others in our community," including "staff and colleagues." While I've been highly critical of the administration, and NYU's Board of Trustees, for predatory practices in general, and "NYU 2031" in particular, and have been actively involved in efforts to expose those practices, for the good of the whole faculty, the students, and—therefore—the university itself (a record that the younger ones among you might explore), I never have, in any way, attacked a student, staff member or colleague here, or anywhere else I've taught since I earned my PhD in 1977; and so your claims that I have done so are indefensible (as many students, former and current, and other witnesses, are affirming in their letters to the dean).  

Let me close by noting that, if any member of this faculty has been attacked, it is myself, and not only this year. As I informed the provost, and, at her suggestion, the OEO some weeks ago, after this mask controversy had blown up, and NYU sided against me, I've felt for some time, but especially this semester, that I'm in a hostile work environment. I've been told over the years, in confidence, by students, that some of you have disparaged me in private, and even warned them not to work with me. Those accounts, and some other things, have been duly noted by the OEO, which now has a record of my concerns, and their basis in reality—concerns that have now been bluntly vindicated by your groundless and malicious letter. 

In light of all the untruths in that letter, whether they be conscious lies or fantasies, I ask that you now retract it, and issue an apology, so that the dean's review may end. 
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